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Professor Says U. of Alabama Should Apologize for Owning Slaves and Consider

Paying Reparations

By ALYSON KLEIN

A law professor at the University of Alabama suggested on Monday that the

institution apologize for owning slaves before the Civil War and possibly

grant reparations to their descendants.

Alfred L. Brophy, who teaches on the Tuscaloosa campus, noted that

antebellum faculty members and administrators also promoted a pro-slavery

philosophy, in both their writings and their 

classrooms.

"The institution was a defender of slavery," Mr. Brophy said. "The

University of Alabama was teaching students that their role at the top of

the slave hierarchy was appropriate. For a 

university, that is the most troubling part -- that we failed to question

the system."

Mr. Brophy said he had found evidence that two to six slaves worked on the

campus from 1831, when it began admitting students, to the end of the Civil

War. The university also 

occasionally rented slaves from local residents and faculty members, he

said.

Slaves cleaned buildings, maintained the grounds, and served students and

professors. One even worked as a laboratory assistant to Professor F.A.P.

Barnard, for whom Barnard College, in 

New York, is named. At least two presidents of the university owned slaves,

Mr. Brophy said.

The Faculty Senate may vote in April on a resolution, introduced by Mr.

Brophy, that calls for further investigation into the history of slavery on

the campus.

The university had no comment on Mr. Brophy's proposal, according to Janet

L. Griffith, its spokeswoman.

"There are all sorts of things that one could do that would be positive,"

Mr. Brophy said. "We need to apologize for our predecessors' misbehavior in

using slave labor and teaching pro-

slavery doctrine."

For instance, he said, the university could open up the former slave

quarters, which still stand on the campus, as a museum. And if descendants

of the slaves who worked at the university 

can be found, Mr. Brophy said, campus officials should consider offering

them some sort of payment for the work their ancestors did.

"I think reparations are entirely appropriate," Mr. Brophy said. "But until

we can locate the descendants, it's nothing more than a theoretical issue."

Whatever the university decides, Mr. Brophy said, "this is a debate other

schools are having, and it's time the University of Alabama had that

debate."

Mr. Brophy is not alone in his view that universities should acknowledge how

they profited from slavery. A committee appointed by Brown University's

president, Ruth J. Simmons, is studying 

the role of slavery in the Ivy League college's development and is

considering reparations (The Chronicle, March 15).
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